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Address: Unique Little Hands Child Development Center

3000 Godwin Blvd. Suffolk Va.
Phone: 757-925-3708
Fax: 757-925-3709
Website: coming soon
Email:  uniquelittlehands@gmail.com
REVISED September 22,2022

Dear Parents, 
Welcome to the Unique Little hands Child Development Center!  The information contained in this “Parents Handbook” will introduce you to the philosophy and organization of the center. It will serve as a quick reference to the daily operating policies and procedures. Your familiarity with them will help make your child’s day a most rewarding experience.

The Center was created to offer an inclusive, stimulating and nurturing environment to children of varying backgrounds.  We offer extended hours of service to our families because we understand that many parents work nontraditional hours.
Sincerely, 

Devonette Thomas/ Dana Rodgers
Operator & Director, Unique Little Hands
Unique Little Hands Child Development Center is an equal opportunity employer and provide
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MISSION STATEMENT
We believe that every child is unique.

We believe that every child deserves Love, Peace, Joy, Acceptance and Guidance through positive reinforcement.

We believe that every child deserves the opportunity to learn and grow at their own pace.

We are here to provide a safe, healthy environment in which your child can develop to their full potential.
PROGRAM PHILOSOPHY
We believe in creating a stimulating environment for children in order to foster their exploration and creative skills. We believe in having developmentally appropriate materials available to children at all ages to inspire them to use their own thoughts and ideas to investigate materials. We believe that parents play the most vital role in their child's education. Family involvement is the foundation for a strong, quality education.

We believe in cultivating the art of inquiry along with critical and reflective thinking. It is vital to teach communication skills, allowing each child to communicate their ideas, emotions, and creative ability.

We believe that children learn through play. For example:

· Social/Emotional Development: relationships with others, empathy, emotions. 

· Language and Literacy Development: writing, speech, sounds, hearing, name recognition. 

· Fine Motor Development: grasping/releasing objects, pincher grasp, turning pages of a book, feeding self, stacking objects, nesting objects, tearing paper, holding crayons, markers, etc. 

· Gross Motor Development: kicking, running, climbing, walking, rolling over, and pulling self-up, squatting, jumping, hanging. 

· Cognitive Development: imagination, curiosity, classifying, problem solving, cause and effect, sizes, shapes, space, time, math concepts and counting. 

· Sensory Development: touch, taste, smell, hearing, sight, sound. 

· Creative Representation: developing a sense of self through self-exploration, expressing self through dramatic play, using art materials to explore and be creative. 

Children's attitudes about life, school, learning, people, and themselves are influenced by the quality of their interaction with others.  Educators can have a lifelong influence on a child's behavior and attitudes and must be prepared to act as lifelong learners along with the children in which they facilitate learning. 
DISCLAIMER
NO enrolled child or their family will be discriminated against on the basis of Age, Race, Color, Sex, Creed, Handicap, National Origin or Ancestry.
QUALIFICATIONS
· We have dedicated friendly caregivers who are trained in child development, early-childhood education or a related field.

· We conduct background checks to ensure trustworthy staff and passionate teachers provide the best care and education for your child.

· Our staff and teachers are trained in first aid and CPR. Some are trained in MAT.  (Please ask your director for a list of MAT Trained employees to administer prescribed medication.)

EDUCATIONAL PROGRAMS
WADDLERS
Our Waddlers program serves children from 12 months to 23 months.  The Waddler classroom is designed to provide stimulating experiences for the children where they can learn through their own inquisitiveness. The emphasis during this time of development is on building self-confidence and fostering the natural curiosity that children possess at their developmental pace.

Throughout the day waddlers enjoy learning through song and play; as well as hands on experiences that allow them to understand concepts such as cause and effect and how to communicate with others.  Our staff understands the need to nurture children at this age.  Our staff will offer praise when children accomplish goals such as learning to pick up small objects and mimicking language skills.
TODDLERS
Our Toddler program serves children from 24 to 36 months of age. Throughout the day toddlers enjoy the large variety of hand on play materials that are readily made available to them, as well as creative centers where children can dress-up, build with blocks, and experiment in the sensory table. Art, music, language and science activities geared to little hands are also introduced.
Our teachers offer the tenderness, warmth, and patience so essential to this young age. Children feel comfortable in our toddler class settings when their parents leave.  Deep respect for each child ensures that your toddler will truly love his or her school environment and, from that, develop a long lasting love for learning.

PRESCHOOLERS
Unique Little Hands Child Development Center has preschool classrooms that serve children ages three up to five years. Our preschool program prepares children socially and academically, as well as, supports and encourages the development of independence, responsibility, and confidence, all of which are essential for the child’s ongoing success in kindergarten. Our preschool classrooms have a maximum of 5 children in them.  This gives us the ability to spend time with each child on an individual basis in order to get them prepared for kindergarten.
Our educational program focuses on each child’s social, emotional, intellectual, and physical development by offering concrete, hands-on activities for the child to explore.  The preschool curriculum is designed to actively engage each child in developmentally age-appropriate activities exploring the content areas of literacy, mathematics, science, social studies, the arts and technology.  Our skilled teachers prepare curriculum that is exciting and challenging, as well as supportive of each child's own learning style.

Our preschool room arrangement creates the optimum learning environment. It allows children easy access to educational toys, materials and books, enabling them to initiate and expand their activities.  Our classrooms are organized with areas for exploratory play, manipulative toys, art creativity, dramatic play, and reading in addition to group activities.

To enhance learning experiences in our preschool we offer local educational community representatives to volunteer, in class field trips and exploratory career learning, visual and manipulative aides to enhance individual learning and growth. 
PLACEMENTS INTO OLDER CLASSES
Children are assessed for class placement into the older classes by chronological ages and in terms of their total development – social, physical and emotional. Interest level in the activities typical of each group is also taken into consideration, as is the actual availability of an open place at a particular time that matches the enrollment days of the child being moved. The classroom teacher is also consulted as to the readiness of the child. Parents will be notified and encouraged to set up a transitional conference with the new teacher.
BEFORE AND AFTERSCHOOL PROGRAM
Our After School Program provides a safe, organized, and supervised environment responsive to interests and developmental needs of your child.  We offer full days when school is out.  During this time, we offer engaging activities.

Our school-age program is filled with enriching experiences that will help children learn according to grade level.  Contact us to find out if your school will pick up and drop off your child.
ASSESMENT OF CHILD PROGRESS

All age groups are assessed formally and informally to ensure that the teachers plan their curriculum goals and activities to support individualized learning. Our teachers observe, record and document children’s development, participation and learning throughout the year. 

Our center uses variety of methods such as observations, checklists, rating scales, and individually administered tests. The assessment results are used to benefit children by informing sound decisions about children, teaching, and program improvement. When assessments identify concerns, appropriate follow-up, referral or other intervention is used.

FAMILY INVOLVMENT
Unique Little Hands Child Development Center builds positive relationships with our families by being familiar with their unique characteristics, strengths and issues important to each of them.  To develop partnerships with the families we create a welcoming environment and opportunities for involvement.

Our center gathers information during the enrollment process by asking parents’ questions and collecting the following items: enrollment form, health history, children and family background information. All the data is kept strictly confidential in the child’s file and kept locked in the director’s office.  Unique Little Hands Child Development Center only releases your information under your authorization.  In addition, we schedule visit days to meet the family members and create a smooth transition for the enrolled child.

Our center has an open-door policy. Parents and family members are welcomed at all times. Our friendly entranceway provides an attractive and cozy area for families to ease transitional times.  All families are welcomed to accessible parenting resources that we will have available for them.
COMMUNICATING WITH FAMILIES

In addition to conferences and assessments, there are many ways to keep you knowledgeable about what is happening in your child’s classroom.

WAYS OF COMMUNICATING WITH FAMILIES

• Daily or weekly bulletins

• Telephone calls

• E-mails/ Brightwheel
• Daily sheets

• Notices

• Journals
CONTACT INFORMATION

Address: Unique Little Hands Child Development Center
3000 Godwin Blvd. Suffolk Va. 23434
Phone: 757-925-3708
Fax: 757-925-3709
Website: coming soon
Email:  uniquelittlehands@gmail.com/dana.jones@uniquelittlehands.com
DISPCIPLINE POLICY

Children who are having difficulty for any reason will be re-directed to another activity.   Behavior that is likely to result in harm to the child, others, property, or seriously disrupts group interaction, the child may be separated briefly from the group. The child will be taken up to the office to sit with an administrator where he/she can relax and calm down, where they are not influenced by peers.  Once the child has gained enough self-control and calmed down, he/she may then rejoin the group.  The child will always be in an area where he/she is in full view of, and can be supervised and supported by a staff member. Interaction between the child and a staff member will take place immediately following the separation to guide the child toward appropriate group behavior. 
Methods of discipline that may be humiliating or frightening to the child are STRICKLY PROHIBITED!
EXAMPLES OF POSITIVE GUIDANCE TECHNIQUES

1. Ignoring: Some negative behavior is produced by a child to get attention. It can be stopped when it does not get the attention desired. We will use this technique unless a safety issue is involved.

2. Redirection: We offer alternatives to children engaged in undesirable behavior by presenting a different toy or activity.

3. Verbal Intervention: We explain to the child the inappropriate behavior and show him/her the appropriate way to handle the situation with words.

4. Logical Consequences: We help the child understand the logical consequence of his/her actions by removing the object or activity in which the child is engaged.

5. Take a Break: The child is separated from the group to allow him/her to relax and calm down, and to help him/her not to be influenced by peers. The child will have access to limited activities and be closely monitored. The child may return to the group as soon as the negative behavior stops or is significantly reduced. If Take a Break occurs constantly or not working child’s parent will be asked to come and pick up the child as last result. 

Giving positive verbal rewards encourages acceptable behavior. This reinforces a child’s good feeling about his/her behavior and serves as an example to the children to act in such

a way as to receive the praise. Asking a child to stop and think about their behavior enables the child to work at self-control with teacher assistance.  
CHILD ABUSE POLICY

All staff of the Unique Little Hands Child Development Center is mandated reporters and are required to report any suspected abuse, neglect, or maltreatment on the part of an employee, parent, or volunteer.  Any abuse or maltreatment of a child, either as an incident of discipline is prohibited. Any means of corporal punishment will not be tolerated. Additionally, withholding or using food, rest or sleep as a punishment is prohibited. If any type of abuse or neglect is suspected, it will be reported to the State Central Registry at the mandated number In Virginia: (800) 552-7096.  The Suffolk City Department of Social Services Representative will also be notified: 135 Hall St. Suffolk Va. 23434 (757)923-3000

NEGOTIATING DIFFERENCES

When a parent has a concern about some aspect of our childcare program we will take every step to help resolve the issue as promptly as possible, keeping the safety and wellbeing of the children and staff as a priority.  Please see your center Director or Person in Charge for any questions and/or concerns. Unique Little Hands Child Development Center is always open to suggestions and feedback to improve the way we serve you and your family.

STAFF HIRED BY PARENTS

We strongly discourage our employees from making independent child care arrangements with families at the school.  However, in the event that you enter into an agreement with a Unique Little Hands Child Development Center employee to babysit for your family outside of the employee’s normal work hours and/or outside of the school hours, it must be done away from the school and with the full knowledge and understanding that the sitter enters into such an agreement as a private citizen and not as a Unique Little Hands Child Development Center employee. We cannot be responsible for our employees away from the center, outside their working hours, and will not be liable for their acts or omissions when not on our property including transportation of children. You may be required to sign acknowledgement and waiver to this effect. If you hire a staff member to work for you and that employee resigns their position with us in order to accept your employment offer, you will be required to pay

Unique Little Hands Child Development Center a $1,000 finder’s fee.
Lines of Authority

The Director is the person in charge.  The Asst. Director reports to the Director. Lead Supervisor, The Lead Teacher and the Co-Lead Teacher report to the Asst. Director and Director.  There will always be a Lead Supervisor designated as in charge if the Director or Asst. Director is not available.
Hours of Operation
Unique Little Hands is open from 5:30 a.m. to 6:00 p.m. Monday through Friday. 

DAILY ROUTINE

Unique Little Hands Child Development Center Waddler Sample Daily Schedule
	5:30 – 8:00
	Arrival/ Free play

	8:00-8:45
	Breakfast

	8:30 – 9:00
	Diaper Changing/ Washing Hands

	9:00 – 9:20
	Circle Time

	9:20 – 9:45
	Exploratory Learning? Activity/ Play

	9:45 – 10:00
10:00- 10:30                                                 
	Diaper/ Potty time/ Preparing for Outside play
Outside Activity/Gross Motor Skills

	10:30 – 11:00
	Diaper Changes/ Story Time

	11:00 – 11:20 
	Music and Movement

	11:20 – 11:30
	Hand Washing/Preparing for lunch

	11:30-12:00
	Lunch

	12:00- 12:30
	Prepare for nap/ Clean-up/ Washing Hands & Toileting

	12:30-2:30
	Nap Time/ Teacher Preparation time

	2:30-3:30
	Potty/ Diaper Changing/Table Activity (Coloring, Puzzle)

	3:30-4:00
	Snack Time

	4:00-4:30
	Outside Play

	4:30-4:45 
	Hand Washing

	4:45-5:00
	Story Time

	5:00-6:00
	Departure/ Free play

	
	

	
	


Diapers are changed as needed and checked every 2 hours
Unique Little Hands Child Development Center Toddler Sample Daily Schedule
	5:30 – 8:00
	Welcome/ Free play/ Diaper and Potty Time

	8:00-8:45
	Breakfast

	8:30 – 9:00
	Diaper Changing/ Washing Hands

	9:00 – 9:20
	Circle Time

	9:20 – 9;45
	Activity /Play

	9:45-10:00
	Potty Training/ Preparing for Outside

	10:00 – 10:30
	Outside Time/ Gross Motor Skills

	10:30 – 11:00 
	Washing hands/ Story Time

	11:00 – 11:20 
	Music and Movement

	11:20 – 11:30
	Hand Washing/Preparing for Lunch

	11:30 – 12:00
	Lunch

	12:00 – 12:30
	Preparing for Nap/Diaper Change/Wash Hands

	12:30-2:30
	Nap Time/ Teacher Preparation

	2:30- 3:30
	Potty/ Diaper changing/ Table Activity (Coloring, Puzzle)

	3:30 - 4:00 
	Handwashing/ Snack

	4:00 – 4:30
	Outside Play

	4:30 – 4:45
	Washing Hands/ Free play, 

	4:45-5:00
	Story Time/ Art

	5:00-6:00
	Departure/Activity Time

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	


Diapers will be changed as needed and checked every 2 Hours

Unique Little Hands Child Development Center Three/Four-Year-Old Sample Daily Schedule
	5:30– 7:30 
	Welcome/Free Activities

	7:30 – 8:00
	Reading/Writing Activities

	8:00 – 8:30
	Circle Time/Introduction to Day

	8:30 – 9:00
	Breakfast

	9:00 – 10:00
	Counting and Math Activities

	10:00 – 10:30
	Outside Play

	10:30 – 11:30
	Language and Writing

	11:30 – 12:00
	Free Play/Lunch Prep

	12:00 – 12:30 
	Lunch

	12:30 – 1:00
	Story Time

	1:00 – 3:00
	Nap Time

	3:00 – 3:45
	Circle Time, Crafts, Free Play, Manipulatives

	3:45 – 4:00
	Snack Time

	4:00 - 5:00
	Outside Activities/Special Activities

	5:00 – 6:00
	Technology Time

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	


Unique Little Hands after School Program

Children who attend Unique Little Hands before and after school will be picked up and dropped off by Suffolk City School’s transportations department.  Kids who attend the before and after school program will be able to attend all day when school is out.  Kids will have free time when they first arrive at the center.  Children will receive help with homework during study time.  Staff at Unique Little Hands will provide support to families and communicate when homework is not complete.

Holiday Schedule

The center will be closed for the 
Following Holidays: 2022-2023
January 2, 2023 Close New Year

January 16,2023 Martin Luther King Day

February 20, 2023 President Day
May 29, 2023 Memorial Day

June 19, 2023 

July 3, 2023 Early Release

July 4,2023 Independence Day

August 31-Sept 5 2023 Closed

November 22-24, 2023 Closed

December 25-26, 2023 Closed

December 29, 2023 Closed

January 1, 2024 Closed

March 14-15, Closed

(
 Please Note (

As holiday’s approach throughout the year, Unique Little Hands incorporates all traditional holidays into our daily lessons/crafts/arts etc…  If you would not like your child to participate in these activities, please inform center staff immediately.
INCLEMENT WEATHER POLICY

In the event of inclement weather, Unique Little Hands Child Care Center will make every attempt to open as usual. However, to preserve the safety of our staff and children we will close if conditions warrant such action. It is at the discretion of the Center’s Administration to make the decision to close earlier or open later due to natural disasters (i.e. Snow, ice …)

Unique Little Hands Child Care Center Families will be notified of the decision, prior to 6:00am, in the following ways:

· News Channel 10, Website, Text Messages will be sent out. 
If the Center is open, but because of severe weather and/or road conditions Administration decides to close early, families will be notified by phone and or text messages.  We will make every effort to remain open for working parents; however, if we find it necessary to close, we will not credit or discount tuition fees.  (If the center is open and parents using ECC payment do not bring their child; YOU MUST SWIPE YOUR CHILD AS ABSENT FOR THE DAY)
SIGNING IN AND OUT

Parents are responsible for signing children in and out. This procedure is extremely important for attendance records and safety measures in emergencies. All parents must sign in children when walking in front door entrance prior to walking child to designated classroom.  
Parents are welcome to stay briefly to help their child adjust to the group and to smooth the separation if the child is anxious about saying goodbye.
PARENT VISITS
We carry an open -door policy – you may stop by at any time to observe your child.  Unless there is a court order in place, then access would be restricted. Just remember that visitors have an impact on the child’s behavior and they may “act up” while you are here. Also if your child is having separation problems, it might make it difficult for them when you leave.

FAMILIES INVOLVEMENT

Families are welcome to participate in the class activities and school events.
WAYS FAMILIES CAN BE INVOLVED
· Sharing a talent or a job

· Participating in the class activities or field trips

· Room Mothers/Parents are always welcomed to assist with special events.

AUTHORIZATION TO RELEASE A CHILD

A child will be released to parents and those adults identified by the parents as authorized to pick up their child.  If another adult comes to pick up your child, we will release the child only through notification in writing from the child’s parent. Proper I.D. must be given before the child is released.  There are no exceptions. 
EMERGENCY CONTACTS

Your emergency contacts listed on your emergency card WILL be contacted in the event that you are unable to be reached. Please adhere to the following policies:

1. Two (2) contacts that live within 20 miles of the Unique Little Hands Child Development Center

2. Your contacts should know that they have been recorded on the card and are responsible for your child in the event that they need to pick up your child at any time throughout the day. 
DROP OFF/PICK-UP POLICIES

Our concerns for the children’s safety, both physical and emotional, ask that once the child has been released to your care at day’s end, your child not be permitted to run in the hallways, roam unattended or enter the kitchen. Parents must sign in their child first when walking into the center.  Parent must escort child to class prior to leaving the building.  Parents who spend a little time in their child’s classroom at day’s end need to also remember that while your child is in his/her classroom with you, class rules that encourage appropriate behavior still apply for your child.  Parent’s visiting in classes at day’s end may also have an anxious effect on other children waiting for their parents, so please be mindful that if you need to speak with the teacher about something that will take longer than a few minutes; please schedule an appointment.
PARKING

There is short-term parking available in the front entrance of Unique Little Hands Child Center.   We ask that you do not park in the Loading/Unloading area, and/or in front of the walk way.
TRANSPORTATION
We will not be transporting students at any time, during the school year. Parents are responsible for their own child’s transportation to and from school. 

PLAYGROUND
Our fenced in play area is safe for your child to run and play with structured and supervised activities.  In the near future, our center is hoping to provide your child with commercial playground equipment that would also be safe, sturdy and tested monthly to ensure it is secure and in good working order.

· At this time, our fenced in area has grass.  
· Our center will follow the necessary guidelines to ensure safety at all times.  
· Our outside play area is wrapped in secure fencing.

PERSONAL BELONGINGS

A stuffed animal or doll may ease the transition from home and comfort the child feeling anxious; please be sure these items are “soft cuddliest.” A book or cassette to share with the whole class is always welcome. It is recommended that other toys be left in the car or at home, so as not to be lost, broken or envied by others. Action figure/superhero toys and projectile toys are not permitted in the center. Action figure toys encourage strong physical play which often leads to aggressive play; this can get out of control when children confuse make-believe with reality. 
MEALS

Breakfast is served between 7:30 a.m. and 9:00 a.m.  Children arriving later should already have eaten at home. The major meal of the day is served at lunch. Hot and nutritious meals are prepared onsite in our kitchen.  Nutritious snacks are provided once a day.  Milk is served at lunch to all children and made available, as needed, to infants in the bottles parents provide. However, parents must provide their own formula (or expressed milk for nursing infants if parents so choose) for those not yet ready for container milk.

Parents may not bring food to the center.  All food is provided by Unique Little Hands.  Parents must inform the center of any special dietary requirements, including food allergies. Candy and chewing gum are not permitted in the center. The menu rotates on a one-week basis. When you enroll you will receive a copy of the scheduled meals. Please notify us of any allergies immediately. 
· Our menu is planned by our cook with director’s approval so your child eats nutritious foods.

· We welcome breastfeeding mothers, and we have careful policies for separating breast milk from formula.

CLOTHING

Children play hard and need to be comfortable. We ask that children be dressed in clothes suitable for the many art, playground and climbing activities of their day.  Cold weather does not necessarily keep us indoors, so please be sure that children have the necessary mittens, sweaters and hats, etc., appropriate for the day’s weather changes.  All clothing should be labeled with the family’s name, to facilitate dressing and reduce loss.  One full set of extra clothes should be kept at the center, even for the oldest children who are enrolled.   When accidents of play, feeding or toileting happen, we know you would want your child to be comfortable.  Extra sets will need to be regularly replaced as soon as possible if your child uses them. Shoes need to be appropriate for indoor/outdoor play. Hot, wet snow boots, for health reasons, need to be replaced with indoor shoes. Sneakers or rubber-soled shoes are required for safe play; an extra pair may be left in the child’s cubby and teachers will gladly help with the changes. Tennis shoes or closed toe closed heel shoes are recommended.
NAPPING/REST TIME PROVISIONS

It is required that all children under the age of 5 and in care for more than 4 hours have a rest time. All children are to bring a small blanket and sheet or from home to have at naptime.  Children that are not sleeping after 30 minutes of rest time can get up to have quiet play, such as books, puzzles, coloring etc.  If your child falls asleep, they will be allowed to sleep for the entire nap time allotted.  

In order to reduce the risk of SIDS the following rules will be applied:

1. NO pillows or comforters.  Only a thin receiving blanket will be used, the infant will be placed at the foot of the bed with the blanket tucked into the mattress and reaching only as far as their chest.

2. The infants head shall remain uncovered at all times.
3. When an infant’s can roll over from back to belly, they will be put down on their backs but will be allowed to adopt whatever sleep position they prefer.

4. If your child is asleep when arriving, we will stimulate them a bit.
IF you have any questions about this or need further information please feel free to ask us or call the SIDS alliance at 1-800-221-SIDS or Back to Sleep campaign at 1-800-505-CRIB.

Parents are responsible for providing and laundering (weekly) light weight blankets, bibs, blankets and crib sheets. Sheets & blankets need to be taken home every Friday to be laundered.   In case of emergencies, sheets will be provided.  When Blankets and sheets are not provided. It will be a $3.00 fee per day
FINANCIAL POLICIES & TUITION

There is a onetime non-refundable registration fee per child of $105.00.  This fee is expected at the time of enrollment with one week’s tuition.  Once enrolled; tuition is made payable, weekly by the end of the day on Monday.  Payments made after close of business on Wednesday will incur a $35.00 late fee. Late fee and weekly tuition must be paid prior to your child coming the following week. Make money orders payable to Unique Little Hands Child Development Center.  There will be no refund for day’s missed while the child is enrolled.  Children in transition (moving from one classroom to another) will pay the tuition fees of the classroom they were in on the first of the month.

Tuition deposits required to reserve a place for your child consist of one month’s tuition.  There will be a $35.00 late payment fee for all checks returned to us unpaid from the bank.    Weekly FULL TIME tuition rate allows you to receive 55 hours of care per week. Additional cost will apply if your child is at the center more than 55 hours in a week. Parents must provide the days of week they plan to bring their children to the center and the hours the child will be attending.
All payments are appreciated prior to you going on vacation, or a holiday. In the event of illness, payment is due when daycare continues.

UNIQUE LITTLE HANDS 
FULL TIME RATES SHEET

	AGE
	Weekly Rate
	Monthly Rate

	12 to 16 months old  
	$355.00
	$1,420.00

	17-23 years old  
	$305.00
	$1,220.00

	2-5 year sold
	$210.00
	$840.00

	Before/After School/Summer
	$110.00/$160.00
	$4400.00

	School Age Early Release and Closed
	(Additional) $10 Dollars per Day
	Daily Rate


All rates are subject to change with inflation and parents will be given ample notice prior to an increase
LATE PICKUP POLICY
Please be aware that our HOURS OF OPERATION ARE 5:30 A.M TO 6:00 P.M
Parents will be charged $5.00 for the first minute and $2.00 per minute for each additional minute that they are late picking up their child/children starting at 6:35.
. 
LATE PAYMENTS

There will be a $35.00 late payment fee charged to each monthly bill for any bill that is received after the fifth day of the month. (DSS Parents) It is center policy that children may be required to withdraw from enrollment in the center when tuition is more than 10 days in arrears.
ABSENCE

Please call the center if your child will be absent and let us know why.  Contagious illnesses must be posted in the classrooms, so other parents know what is going around. To be cleared by a pediatrician for group care, we need:
· the child to be seen by a doctor,

· Bring doctor’s note from the doctor stating:
· a diagnosis and 

· that the child is not contagious and

· The date that the child may return to group care. 

A child will continue to be excluded if the appropriate note is not received before the child is brought to school.

TAXES

A W-10 form will be given to all parents no later than January 31.

WITHDRAWAL AND SCHEDULE CHANGING POLICY

Notice of two weeks in writing is required before the withdrawal or schedule changing request of an enrolled child at the center.   If the Director of the center determines that a child is unsuited for the center’s environment, the parents will be consulted.  Within two weeks of this meeting the child will be withdrawn and all agreements will be terminated.

HEALTH POLICIES

 “The risk of transmission of the agents that cause infectious diseases is increased when children are gathered into groups for any reason. This risk is particularly significant in day care because of the many close physical interactions between children and adults. The majority of daycare programs attempt to exclude ill children. However, illness among young children is frequent and many parents want to bring mildly ill children to day-care programs. This results in a struggle between staff and parents and a desire for absolute criteria to use to determine when a child’s illness requires exclusion. Day-care personnel criticize parents for demanding care for sick children.  In turn, parents criticize day-care programs, believing that their children acquire their illnesses from day-care contacts. The resulting tensions strain parent/staff relationships, negatively affecting the quality of the day-care experience. Unfortunately, an absolute criterion for exclusion of ill children does not exist.  Day-care programs base their exclusion policies on two issues:

(1) Risk of transmission of infectious diseases and

(2) “The demand of sick children for increased adult attention, which may exceed the resources of the day-care program” (American Academy of Pediatrics, 2015).
The health policy of the Unique Little Hands Child Care Center is designed to best meet the needs of our children, parents and staff. The policy has been in place since the center opened, but we keep rewriting it in attempt to clarify and better define these policies. We consult with doctors, nurses and other health care professionals in formulating our health policies.  No policy will eliminate the problem of illness endemic to group care – especially of young children – no policy will satisfy all the populations the center serves, and no policy can entirely eliminate the element of subjective judgment inherent to individual situations.

Center health policies may differ from your child’s pediatrician’s opinion. In all situations, the Unique Little Hands’ policy will override your child’s doctor’s recommendation. Group care conditions differ from individual care situations.
Sanitation

· We clean our centers each day with safe, non-toxic cleaning products.

· Our floors are cleaned by certified cleaning vendors.

· Cleaning supplies are locked safely out of reach of children.

· While other child care providers clean toys each evening, Unique Little Hands Child Care Center sanitizes toys throughout the day to help prevent the spread of germs.

· We encourage children to wash their hands throughout the day by singing songs and teaching lessons about health and hygiene.

· Diapering is conducted in an area separate from children’s play areas.

Daily Health Checks
Staff will perform a daily health check on each child upon drop off every morning. The daily check will examine whether or not the child has:

Fever or elevated body temperature of 100º

Skin rashes or unusual spots.
Complains of Pain
Signs/symptoms of disease including: Severe coughing, sneezing, breathing difficulty, yellow or green discharge from the nose, ears or eyes, diarrhea or vomiting.  Should any of these symptoms present themselves, the child will be excluded until a medical evaluation allows inclusion. A doctor’s note must be submitted stating that the child is not contagious and indicating the date that they can return to daycare.
In order to minimize the spread of illness among children, it is important that parents have arrangements available for alternative care whenever your child shows signs of illness.  

Please Note that the following symptoms will necessitate exclusion from the center:

Fevers
A temperature of 100° F or higher is reason for exclusion from group care. A child who has been sent home with a fever of 100° F or higher may return to the center after being fever free for 24 hours without any medication.

Severe Colds
Colds with extreme symptoms of excessive coughing, sneezing, nose drainage that is yellow or green and that interferes with a child’s ability to eat, sleep or play are reason for exclusion.

Diarrhea 
Bowel stools that are extremely loose, watery and frequent are reasons for exclusion.  After 3 occurrences of diarrhea the child must go home.  A child should be free from diarrhea for 24 hours before returning to the center. 
EXPLANATION – Diarrhea in children is an extremely contagious illness.  Bowel movements that cannot be contained in a diaper or a toilet pose a high risk of contagion. Young children may have frequent or loose stools regularly or in response to a variety of conditions, but these are different from diarrhea. One or two meals should be eaten during the “24 hours free from diarrhea” (overnight with no meals eaten should not be considered 24 hours free from diarrhea). Secondary symptoms of crying, pain, refusal to eat, etc., must be considered.
Vomiting
Vomiting is a reason for exclusion. As with diarrhea, 24 hours should pass (with at least one meal eaten) without an episode of vomiting before a child returns to the center.
Rashes
Rashes must be physician diagnosed for a child to be in the center.
Mouth Sores
Mouth sores with drooling are reason for exclusion, unless the child’s pediatrician states the child is non-infectious.
Conjunctivitis 
Pink or red conjunctiva with white or yellow discharge, often with matted eyelids after sleep, and including a child with eye pain or redness of the eyelids or skin surrounding the eye is reason for exclusion. A child may return to the center 24 hours after medication is begun.
Teething
Teething is not a reason for exclusion. Teething can cause low-grade fever (under 100 F), crankiness, loose bowel movements and a clear, runny nose. Teething does not cause the exclusionary conditions described above. 
Symptoms of Contagious Childhood Disease
Symptoms of contagious childhood diseases are reason for exclusion. The center however, adheres to the Americans with Disabilities Act in the application of its disease policies. Parents should notify us if their child has been exposed to Measles, Chicken Pox, Roseola, Conjunctivitis (pink eye), Impetigo, Pediculosis (head lice) RSV, Bronchiolitis, Strep Throat, Ringworm and Coxsackie.  Exposure to contagious disease is not reason for exclusion.  If a child has head lice parents will need to give the center the box top for proof child has been treated prior to returning to center and class. 
Signs of Possible Severe Illness
Signs of possible severe illness, including unusual lethargy, undefined irritability; persistent discomfort crying or difficult breathing are reasons for exclusion.
HEALTH LAW REQUIREMENTS

A complete physical examination is required by state law.  It must be within 30 days prior to enrollment if the child is over 6 months old and within 15 days if the child is under 6 months old.

An updated physical examination is required yearly, on the expiration date of the current physical.

Your child will be excluded if their physical has expired until an updated physical has been submitted. 
Virginia Department of Health sets the following minimum required immunizations for school attendance.  
MEDICATION POLICY

Unique Little Hands Child Care Center staffs are not authorized to administer any physician-prescribed medications to enrolled children unless they are MAT Training Certified. (Please inquire through the Director for persons who are MAT trained).   In compliance with the new Health and Infections control regulations of the Virginia Department of Social Services, Unique Little Hands Child Care Center Inc. staff are permitted to administer only over-the-counter topical ointments, sunscreen lotion and topical insect repellent with written parental consent only.  Make sure your child’s physician is aware of Unique Little Hands Child Care Center, Inc. policy before prescribing any medications. Exemptions for children with chronic and acute conditions will be considered on a case-by-case basis by the Director of Center Site. The process may take up to a month to get all the paperwork approved. During this time you will need to make arrangements for your child to receive his/her medication. Signed documentation by the child’s physician along with written parental consent to administer is required. An update by the physician and parent is also required every six (6) months. Failure to comply with Unique Little Hands Child Care Center policies will result in suspension of childcare services. 

All medications must be brought in the original container with the following information on the label: 
· Child’s name 
· Prescription name 
· Doctors name 
· Dosage

· Pharmacy name and phone number 
· Instructions for administering

· Dates the medication is to be used for.  
Non prescribed medications may include but are not limited to:

· Antihistamines

· NON-aspirin fever reducing/pain reliever

· Decongestants

· Anti-itching ointment or lotions

· Diaper rash ointments or lotions

· Sun screen

· Cough syrup

· Teething gels

· Insect repellant

These must be sent in original containers.  If any of them will be taken differently than indicated on the labels or for more than 5 days, we will need a note from the physician.  If you fail to bring your child’s prescribed medication to daycare you will be asked to go home and get it, or take the child home and give them the required dosage.

We have a medication log that you can review at any time to see when your child was given his/her medications. Plus a note giving the times and dosage administered at daycare will be on your daily reports.

If a child will be on long terms meds, or as needed medications like asthma inhalers, a note from your doctor will be required to put in our files. Medications that are not being used must be sent back home.
IN CASE OF INJURY

Basic first aid will be performed.  In the event of a serious injury, a parent will be notified. If the parents are not available, the emergency numbers on the child’s emergency card will be called.  If the person(s) cannot be reached, the child will be taken to the hospital of your choice as listed on your application, Emergency Room, unless the parents have designated a different emergency plan.  
IF YOUR CHILD BECOMES ILL AT THE CENTER

If your child becomes ill while at the center, we will call you; if you cannot be reached your emergency contacts will be notified and asked to pick up your child. Please ensure that emergency contacts are aware that they have been listed on your emergency contact list. Please be sure to notify us the very day your work phone number changes, so that you are most efficiently reached.

Children with contagious illnesses need to be picked up within a reasonable amount of time to limit their exposure to the other children.

REPORTABLE ILLNESSES

Some childhood illnesses are required, by law, to be reported to our local health agency. In the case of a contagious illness in your child’s class, we will post a notice on the parent information bulletin board. 
EMERGENCY PROCEDURES

In the event that the children would be safer remaining indoors, we would shelter them inside the Unique Little Hands Child Care Center.  If our building was not considered to be a safe place for the children, we would relocate to a designated space.  Next, we would begin calling parents to advise them of our location and to request that the children be picked up as quickly and safely as possible.  For Cases where parents cannot be reached, we would begin to call your emergency contact numbers.  Please make sure your child/children have a sheet, blanket and additional clothing appropriate for the season at all times. If your child is on formula, please supply an additional can of ready to feed formula.
· We are serious about training for earthquakes, fires and lockdown situations.

· We have an emergency evacuation plan at our center.

· We don’t just have a plan; we regularly test and train so our people are ready.
CHECKLIST: ITEMS YOUR CHILD WILL NEED

Individual containers will be available for each child so that items can be left at the center. Please label all belongings.
Toddlers and Waddlers: 
· Disposable diapers and wipes

· 2 sets of clothes including shoes/play clothes for outside

· Cot sheet and blanket (weekly or as needed)
· 2 boxes of tissues
· Clorox wipes

· Diapers or Pull-ups
Preschoolers: 
· 2 sets of clothes including shoes/play clothes for outside

· Cot sheet and blanket (weekly or as needed)

· 1 box of tissues
· Crayons

· Glue Sticks

· Others items are on a list that is giving to parents

RECEIPT OF HANDBOOK
I____________________________________________, have received the Unique Little Hands Handbook and Handouts.
PARENT




INITIALS HERE
Disclaimer


_______


Page 
6
Educational Program   
 
_______


Page
6

Family Involvement     
 
_______


Page
8
Contact Information    

_______


Page
9
Discipline Policy         

_______


Page
9
Staff Hired by Parents
_______


Page
11
Daily Routine


_______


Page
12
Inclement Weather

_______


Page
17 
Financial Policies and Tuition
_______


Page
22
Withdrawal/Schedule
  Change Policy  

_______ 


Page
23
Health Policy


_______


Page
24
Medications


_______


Page
27
HANDOUTS:

Rate Sheet 
____


Emergency Procedures   ____

2022-2023 Calendar ____

Other Important Issues ____

Check list of child Supplies ____ 

This is to verify that I have read Unique Little Hand’s Parent Handbook and Handouts.  I agree to comply with the policies outlined in the parent handbook.

SIGNED: ________________________ DATE:____________

SIGNED: ________________________ DATE: ___________

Thank you,

Unique Little Hands Child Development Center

PROVIDER: ______________________ DATE: ____________
[image: image2][image: image3][image: image4]
~ 29 ~


